RC-2000

Fall ’05 Meeting in NYC

Business Meeting Minutes

October 22, 2005

Antonio Perez, President

President Perez called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:  Rufus Glasper, Dan Derrico, Bill Vega, Geoff Hall, Rick Miner, Steve Curtis, Tony Perez, Chris Webb, Tony Henry, Wayne Watson. Mary Fifield, Bruce Leslie, Henry Shannon and Jackie Snyder. Also in attendance were Wayne Giles, Chris Webb, 

Pat Morgan-Webb and Augie Gallego (Emeriti/ Ex-Officio). 

Absent:  Preston Pulliams, Eduardo Padron, Jerry Sue Thornton, Stu Sutin, Roy Flores, Gail Mellow, Terry Kelly, Ken Yglesias, Alex Johnson, Robert Watts, Bob Todd 

and Phil Day.

Membership

Wayne Giles, Acting Membership Chair, reported on the Membership Committee meeting held on October 20.  Participating in the meeting were:  Wayne Giles, Stu Sutin, Rufus Glasper, Tony Perez and Janet Beauchamp (ex-officio).  Absent:  Jerry Sue Thornton (Chair)

Wayne reported the following resignations from RC-2000 membership:

1) San Diego CC District:  Chancellor Constance Carroll sent a letter to say she does not wish to continue membership for the District.

2) TAFE/Melbourne:  John McCallum sent an e-mail to Janet saying they are not interested in membership at this time due to changing leadership. 

3) San Jose/Evergreen CC: Membership should be considered resigned since there has been no response from Chancellor Rosa Perez after repeated attempts.

4) UNICO in the Autonomous University of Guadalajara: Due to a lack of participation and a lack of response after repeated efforts to contact Pedro Rodriguez and Jose Morales, it is assumed there is no interest and membership will not be offered.

Recommendations:

These CEOs have indicated an interest in becoming members.  The committee recommends they be invited to the Spring ’06 Meeting:  

1) Curtis Ivery, Chancellor, Wayne County Community College-Detroit, Michigan

2) Irene Lewis, President, Southern Alberto Institute of Technology-Calgary, Canada

3) Coen Free, President, King William I College-Amsterdam, The Netherlands

4) Jess Carreon, President, Dallas Community College District-Dallas, Texas 

5) Frank McLoughlin, Principal, City and Islington College-London, England

Members agreed to invite those listed as guests to the Spring ’06 Meeting in Houston. The intent is that CEOs invited as guests will also be invited into membership, if there is interest after attending the meeting.  Membership will be reconsidered for anyone not attending the Spring ’06 Meeting.  Members suggested the committee review gender and ethnic balances of member CEOs.

Wayne reported the Membership Committee will meet by conference call before the Spring ’06 Meeting to set parameters and criteria for membership and to review suggested sites for membership. Several of the targeted colleges have women and ethnically diverse CEOs.

The following additional sites are among those to be reviewed by the committee: 

International:  India, Gambia, South Africa, Brazil, Dominican Republic, China, 

Thailand and Vietnam

U. S.:  Ft. Worth, Salt Lake City, Denver, Seattle, Harrisburg and a city in Nevada

MOTION: Noting that membership has occasionally been offered to interested CEOs who have previously been a member at another location, Tony Perez moved to invite 

Jess Carreon and the Dallas Community College District into membership.  Motion passed.

MOTION: Wayne Giles moved to invite into membership James Walsh and Brown’s Town Community College in Jamaica. Bruce seconded.  Motion passed. 

Note:  James has attended previous meetings representing the Council of Community Colleges of Jamaica, a previous member.

At the Membership Committee’s recommendation for the addition of a member outside the United States, President Perez appointed Rick Miner from Toronto, Canada. 

Emeritus:

Bob Todd has resigned as President of Oklahoma City Community College (effective March 1, 2006) due to health reasons and asks consideration as an RC-2000 Emeritus.  

MOTION:  Wayne moved the acceptance of Bob Todd as Emeritus.  Henry seconded.  Motion passed.

Wayne reported the Committee’s consideration of the potential role of Emeritus to study

the value of potential members.  Emeritus could also work with Janet on proposals for foundations to support the travel and membership costs of impoverished countries.  

He concluded by asking members to send any additional comments to him.

Nomination

MOTION: Geoff Hall, as Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved unanimous selection of Henry Shannon as President Elect.  Steve seconded.  Motion passed.

The Committee also called for a change in Bylaws to select a Treasurer who would not automatically become President, but who could be elected to that office.

MOTION:  Geoff moved to change the Bylaws for the treasurer position as noted and to elect Stephen Curtis as Treasurer for the fiscal year 2006. Rick Seconded. Motion Passed.

Geoff suggested the size of the Emeriti Group may become larger than number of college Members and suggested the Emeriti could have parallel meetings that would give them opportunities to plan activities of common interest. See Nominating Committee report for other suggestions.

Steering Team Report

The Steering Team suggested amending the Bylaws to include the Chairperson of the Nominating Committee to be a member of the Steering Team.  

MOTION: Bruce moved to add the Nominating Committee chair. Wayne Watson seconded.  Motion approved.

The Steering Team also made the following recommendations, which were accepted:

1) Add Los Angeles CCD to the list of colleges to be considered for membership.  

2) Continue the RC-2000 Annual Reception at AACC as long as there is a sponsor.

Treasurer Report

Because Treasurer Bob Todd was absent, Janet referred to the printed Financial Report and explained the status.  The income since April 30 is $25,000; the expenses total $48,750.37, leaving a cash balance of $211,222.57.  As requested at the last meeting, $125,000 has been placed in a certificate of deposit, earning interest at 2.9%.  The c.d. will be re-invested this month, with no penalty and at a higher rate of interest. 

Jackie Snyder questioned why the amount to be deposited in a c.d. was less than  $150,000, which is the amount approved by the members.  Janet said the additional $25,000 will be added to the deposit before the end of the year and was not included earlier because a minimum balance is required in the BofA account for no-fee services.

Janet referred to the copy of the letter from the U. S. Internal Revenue Service, indicating RC-2000 has been approved for a tax-exempt status under the 501.c.3 description.  This allows corporate sponsorships to be tax deductible.  Now that the organization has this status, Director and Officer (D&O) Insurance applications have been sent to four companies for quotes.  This insurance will protect members against liability claims.  

Executive Director Report

Janet said Louie Malafarina, President of Ripple Effects, has agreed to continue to host the RC-2000 webpage on his company’s server.  This was an arrangement made by Roy Flores, when he also introduced the idea of articles on Best Practices on the website. Members should send ideas to Janet for updates on the RC-2000 website; there will be no charge for minor changes and minimum charges if new pages are added.  

Janet explained that her husband, Bob Clift, volunteers with hotel, restaurant, bus and spouse tour arrangements. She jokingly added he “works for food,” to assure members that RC-2000 does not pay for his services or travel but does cover his meal costs. He enjoys the group, she added, and he is satisfied with the arrangement.  

Steering Team Report

Tony Perez reflected on the Parallel Meeting of Academic Vice Presidents/Vice Chancellors held at the same time as this meeting.  Comments were favorable to continuing the Parallel Meeting at the discretion of the host and maybe only once a year. 

Urban Report

Steve Curtis conveyed that Jerry Sue Thornton presented the RC-2000 award (an engraved glass trophy) to Urban Report editor, Bud Weidenthal, at a Cuyahoga CC Board Meeting in June.  His final contribution was past publications bound for historical memory. 

Writer Linda Wallace has agreed to create four issues of the Urban Report in 2006.  Steve sponsored Linda to attend this meeting to get an idea of who we are and what we do. Linda has been a reporter in Dallas and Memphis and Steve has hired her periodically as a free-lance writer for his college.  Steve reviewed the recommendations of the previous Urban Report Committee, which were agreed upon by members at a previous meeting and summarized goals to recast the focus to include themes for issues and an electronic version.  The first issue is planned for January, 2006.

San Diego CC District printed the publication in the past.  Jackie said The Metropolitan CC will consider printing future issues. RC-2000’s arrangement of a $1500 a year for college scholarships will be available to Metropolitan as it was to San Diego. 

Steve will continue to work with Janet on the Urban Report publication.

New Business:  Future Meetings

Steve supported the suggestion for scheduling meetings two years in advance and noted the advantage to letting sponsors know the schedule.

Wayne Watson suggested having a meeting in Miami, Florida, for the Spring of 2007.

Geoff suggested an RC-2000 international meeting in the UK in the Spring of 2008.

Wayne Watson asked if we are giving consideration to Dubai.  A dialogue followed related to the complications of getting approval for foreign travel, especially for long distances and to different cultures.  For some, long distance travel may be approved if there are opportunities to do something unique and valuable to their college, such as  globalizing the curriculum. For some, if their faculty and students go, they are justified.  For some, foreign travel may not be seen as valid under any circumstance.

Geoff added the possibility of an international conference every three years, as a special meeting for in-depth study on an important issue. Pat said the interaction with international guests could develop appreciation for their presence.  The World Congress of Colleges and the World Polytechnic Conference may be opportunities for linkages. 

Jochen Fried, with the Salzburg Seminar, invited RC-2000 to have a meeting in Austria in conjunction with their program. Since some institutions are sending students to Salzburg, it may make a case because it is part of something bigger.

Janet will convene the Steering Team for a suggested future meeting schedule.

Meeting adjourned at 2:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by Janet Beauchamp

